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Picture your campus, the classrooms, labs, offices, residence 
halls, the common spaces. 
 
Think about the people you pass by or sit next to, the people 
you interact with; some you know by name, others you have never 
met. Some look familiar, others might seem distinctly 
unfamiliar. 
 
These are the people who make up your community, our community.  
 
When one of these people is treated unfavorably based on their 
specific characteristics, it diminishes us all. It could also be 
discrimination.  
 
Discrimination occurs when a person or group of people is 
disfavored based on any of these categories (Race, color, 
religion or creed, National origin or ancestry, sex, age, 
physical or mental disability, veteran status, genetic 
information, or citizenship), which are sometimes referred to as 
protected classes. 
 
Federal law prohibits such discrimination.  
 
Washington State law also prohibits discrimination based on 
these additional categories:  
 
(Sexual orientation, Gender identity and gender expression, and 
Marital status) 
 
University of Washington policy follows federal and state law, 
and bars discrimination based on any of these categories.  
 
It’s important to note that people at the intersections of 
identity, for example, a Muslim woman who is also visually 
impaired, can and do experience discrimination in interwoven, 
complex and unique ways. 
 
Discrimination can occur in any employment context. For example, 
if a decision is made about hiring or job assignments (including 
hiring, firing, pay, job assignments, promotions, layoff, 



training, benefits) based on these categories, that could be 
discrimination.  
 
Discrimination can occur in any educational context: recruiting, 
admissions, retention, or access to resources, including 
scholarships, teaching and research assistantships, faculty 
mentoring or advising. It can also occur in contexts related to 
athletics and housing. 
 
Harassment is a form of discrimination. Harassment is unwelcome 
conduct that creates an intimidating, hostile, or offensive work 
or learning environment.  
 
It can be verbal or physical. It can include showing, sending or 
viewing pictures, images or text.  
 
Harassment can occur in person and by phone, email, or online.  
 
Social science research demonstrates that discrimination and 
harassment occur for complex reasons at the individual, 
organizational, and societal level. 
 
On the individual level, we all possess limited knowledge about 
or experience with those who are different from us, people from 
other backgrounds or cultures. 
 
We tend to favor those in our in-group, people who are like us 
or with whom we feel comfortable 
 
At the organizational level, established systems and structures 
of law and government often benefit those who already hold power 
or status 
 
At the societal level, some laws, policies and social practices 
have disparate impact on marginalized or disadvantaged 
individuals or groups  
 
And, finally, our popular culture often reinforces ideas about 
the appearance, beliefs, expected behavior, or religious 
practices of certain groups 
 
No matter the underlying motivation or reason for acts of 
discriminatory behavior or harassment, they are harmful and they 
are serious.  
 
The effects of discrimination and harassment are sometimes 
tangible and clear; they can also be subtle or invisible.  



 
There are many terms related to discrimination.  
 
These include stereotypes, which are traits we associate with a 
specific group or category of people; these can be positive or 
negative. 
 
“-isms”, such as racism, sexism, ageism, ableism.  These “isms” 
name the belief that one race or sex, one age group or set of 
abilities, is superior to others.  
 
Prejudice, a preconceived opinion about, or dislike or hostility 
toward, a person or group of people not based on reason or 
actual experience. 
 
Bias, a tendency or inclination toward or against a person or 
group, usually in a way considered to be unfair.  
 
Bias can be explicit, as evidenced by attitudes and beliefs; it 
can also be implicit or unconscious; opinions you hold, 
associations you make, or conclusions you draw outside of 
conscious awareness.  
 
Bias occurs when a person is actively favored or disfavored 
because of prejudices or stereotypes.  
 
When prejudice or bias or an “ism” is acted upon in the work or 
educational environment, that can be discrimination.  
 
Unlike the other terms, discrimination is prohibited under 
University policy, and is explicitly illegal under federal and 
state law.  
 
This series of videos focuses on discrimination and harassment, 
which is a form of discrimination.  
 
In some situations, people will justify their choice of words or 
actions by invoking the right to free speech.  
 
Let’s review the relationship between free speech and 
discrimination. 
 
Free speech is protected by the First Amendment to the U.S. 
Constitution.  
 
However, it does not mean that you can say anything, anywhere, 
without consequences.  



 
The University can set limits and expectations for speech in the 
workplace.  
 
Student conduct policies set similar limits and expectations in 
learning environments.  
 
Free speech may amount to discrimination or harassment when it 
involves intimidation, actual threats to individual persons or 
to public safety, or disruptive acts that interfere with 
educational programs or the workplace.  
 
For institutions of higher education, academic freedom is a term 
related to but not the same as free speech.   
 
Academic freedom allows faculty, other academic personnel, and 
students, to have open, robust and critical discussions.  
 
Especially on contentious or provocative topics, without fear of 
censorship or retaliation.  
 
Comments made or viewpoints expressed as part of intellectual 
debate in a class or other educational activity may be 
experienced by some as thoughtless, rude or derogatory. 
 
The University of Washington upholds the individual right to 
free speech while prohibiting discriminatory or harassing 
behavior.  
 
The University is committed to maintaining a safe working and 
learning environment free from discrimination and harassment.  
 
To support this commitment, it educates the community about the 
damaging effects and prevalence of discrimination in the 
educational and work environment. 
 
It also maintains offices dedicated to receiving, assessing and 
investigating reports of discrimination. 
 
While federal and state government agencies are responsible for 
addressing violations of law, the University is responsible for 
addressing violations of its policies.  
 
If an employee or student has experienced discrimination or 
harassment, the University encourages reporting so that it can 
investigate the allegations and respond accordingly.  
 



University policy prohibits retaliation against a person who has 
reported discrimination, or is participating in an investigation 
process.  
 
The University also holds individuals accountable for 
discriminatory behavior.  
 
 
If an investigation finds a person responsible for conduct that 
violates University policy, corrective or disciplinary action 
may result; including termination of employment or dismissal 
from educational programs.  
 
 
Disciplinary action is governed by the code and policies 
relevant to the responsible individual, for example, the faculty 
code, student conduct code or a union contract. 
 
 
Finally, the University of Washington makes resources available 
to employees and students affected by discrimination or 
harassment.  
 
 
Detailed information on these resources, as well as how to 
report discriminatory behavior, can be found in other videos 
from this series and on the Compliance Services website.  
 
Discrimination and harassment aren’t just abstract concepts.  
 
They involve concrete action by an individual or group of people 
directed at those around them, including those you pass by or 
sit next to, those you interact with; even those you have never 
met. 
 
We, as individuals, as a community, should want to do better, 
and we can. Here are some ways. 
 
Acknowledge that each of us may sometimes behave in a way that 
is unwelcome or offensive to others, either intentionally or 
unintentionally. 
Listen, and be receptive to hearing and learning about the 
experiences of others, especially when they differ from our own.  
 
In the same classroom or workplace, one person’s experience may 
vary greatly from another’s.  
 



Speak up and engage, or challenge someone who is behaving in a 
discriminatory or harassing manner.  
 
Seek guidance and support from leaders, supervisors, peers and 
others with the ability to put a stop to discriminatory and 
harassing behavior.  
 
These self-reflections or conversations, these choices, can be 
difficult or awkward but they play an important role in creating 
a respectful, open and safe community for all of us.  
 
 
End 


